Background Report for the Parish council meeting October 2014
90.14 Reports/Updates from:
b. Pitton Flood Action Group – see item 91.14 Flooding below.

c. Pitton Village Hall Management Committee. At the last Management Committee meeting on 3rd September, the following was reported or decided upon:

· The 2014 Carnival raised £3387.00
· Quotes have been sought for the installation of external lighting

· The cleared area next to the tennis courts will be seeded this autumn, and the perimeter hedging cut back.

· It was agreed that the Hall should be designated as a Rest Centre with Wiltshire Council in the event of an emergency.

· E-cigarettes are banned.

· The booking forms, conditions of hire and fees have all been reviewed, updated and agreed.

· The AGM and next Management Committee meeting will take place on 25th February 2015 at 7.00pm.

g. Parish Clerk’s Report

· I have attended an insurance update seminar organised by Zurich Municipal, and a mapping update seminar organised by Ordnance Survey
· The WALC AGM takes place on Thursday 23rd October at 6.00pm to for 6.30pm at the Corn Exchange, Devizes, where there will also be a presentation on pensions, and councils’ responsibilities in this matter. Details circulated previously. 

· I will be attending the Society of Local Council Clerks’ AGM on 9th/10th/11th October in Bristol. Subjects discussed will include Neighbourhood Planning, Digital Engagement, updates on Localism and the Big Society, the latest Quality Council scheme and presentations/keynote speeches from representatives of the Local Government Association, the National Association of Local Government and the Department of Communities & Local Government. And Jeffrey Archer….
h. Southern Wiltshire Area Board

· Following on from the previous meeting, I held a coffee morning for Southern Area clerks to discuss possible areas of collaboration. Five clerks attended, with a further five sending apologies but expressing interest. It became apparent that clerks/parish councils are already working together, but that we need to be more communicative with each other over a wider area. The next meeting will be held in January/February 2015. 

· The next Area Board meeting will be held on Monday 13th October at Trafalgar School Downton, where a Health Fair will be held at the same time.
91.14 Flooding

· Wilts Cllr Mike Hewitt and Drainage engineer Danny Everett were invited to attend this meeting, but have declined on the basis that at the time of writing, they had no further news about the proposed new flood mitigation scheme. However, the next Southern Operational Flood Working Group meeting will take place at the Diocesan Educational Centre Wilton on Thursday 23rd October at 10.00am, and there may be further information available then.

94.15 Playground Inspection Report.

The following items have been raised as a medium or high risk, and so needing attention:

· Concrete/wood bench by footpath – one seat plank and others rotting, various fastners and fixings missing.
· Overhanging branches.

· Chain link fencing panel damaged.

· Cap of projecting gate latch pin missing.

· Operator’s sign/location/contact details required.

· Monkey bars, pull up bars, slide, apex climbing ramp have no reported problems.

· Toddler swing – damaged seat, cradle top frame corroded, seats fouled with bird droppings, timber supports rotting at ground level.

· Junior Swing – damaged seat, bird fouling present, possible internal corrosion of single bolt top casting because of age, insufficient distance between seat sides and support, edging logs are rotting.
· Bark chippings – these are compacted or displaced throughout the throughout the entire play area and should be raked and/or replaced to achieve a minimum depth of 30cm.

95.14 Highway/Parish Steward/Footpath matters

a. Area Board issues:
3057 (Silted ditches along Pitton/Winterslow Road) – no further news

3363 (Signage at Glebe Close, Pitton) – no further news

3395, (Sight lines at Dunstable Crossroads) – this is located in Winterslow parish, and the parish Council discussed this in the summer. Councillors were reluctant to allocate any funding to a possible solution. I have subsequently been advised that Highways would not take this issue forward anyway. This will no longer be an agenda item.
3429 (Flooding/culvert required at Church Road in Farley) – no further news, and is a low priority for Wiltshire Council.
3541 (No through road sign needed for Farley Farm road junction) – this request has been acknowledged and is now on the system. No further news.
3587 (Replacement of missing road name sign at Black Lane, Pitton) – this new request has been acknowledged, and is now on the system. No further news at present.
b. Footpath maintenance issues – Wiltshire Council has a statutory responsibility for the maintenance of footpaths, but because of the cuts, just employs one Rights of Way officer for the south of the county. It is relying heavily on parish councils and local volunteers to fill the gap. Would the Council consider organising a parish day to clear the footpaths – we could divide the work between as many people as possible? Wilts Council can provide litter pickers, Hi Vis jackets etc, I can undertake the risk assessments, and we can put the Council’s insurers on notice too. The Area Board group seems to concentrate on installing kissing gates.
c. Road resurfacing – Wilts Cllr Devine has mentioned this for the last few meetings, but it might be helpful if he had the formal support of the Parish Council.
d. Reporting Highway defects – the old number for CLARENCE has been replaced by 0300 456 0105. Other methods include registering and then logging in to www.wiltshire.gov.uk/mywilts or downloading the MyWilts app to a smart phone. All reporting methods link in directly to Wiltshire Council’s own highways data management systems to ensure that the issue is passed on immediately to the appropriate section for resolution. The issue and response cannot be lost in the system, and an audit trail is created to track who is dealing with what and when,.

96.14 Ongoing matters

a. Installation of parish map – Nigel will bring along a full size copy of the map, and some A3 copies as well to the meeting. 

b. Collaboration with other parishes on a  verge cutting contract – this was discussed at the Clerk’s collaboration meeting, and it was felt that the Parish Councils should wait and see if the public raises concerns before taking the matter any further. This doesn’t prevent P&F arranging its own contract if it wishes, but it will be more expensive, and so far concerns have been raised about the overgrown hedges rather than the verges. 

c. Purchase of parish and parish council noticeboards – I have ordered the aluminium board for the Parish Council to be installed in Farley, and quotes for the public noticeboard will be available to view at the meeting.

d. Purchase of swing for The Close – this is in hand, and installation is expected by the end of October.

e. Development of an Emergency Incident Plan – Steve has approached Matthew Judd, who is happy for salt/grit to be stored on his land. Snow wardens need to be appointed, one for each village, but one needs to be the lead warden whose contact details are given to Wiltshire Council. Costs range from a towable gritter from Glasdon UK from £2227.00 plus VAT to manual gritters from £814.00 plus VAT. 
